
Virginia Criminal Sentencing Commission

June 11, 2012
 Meeting Minutes

Members Present: 

Judge F. Bruce Bach (Chairman), Judge J. Martin Bass, Harvey L. Bryant,  Judge Bradley B. Cavedo, Linda D. Curtis, Shannon Dion (representing the Attorney General), Robert C. Hagan, Jr., Judge Robert J. Humphreys (Vice-Chairman), Judge Lisa Bondereff Kemler, Judge Michael Lee Moore, Debbie Smith, Judge Malfourd W. Trumbo, and Esther J. Windmueller

Members Absent:

Delegate Benjamin L. Cline, Eric J. Finkbeiner, and Marsha L. Garst 
A brief executive session was called to discuss personnel matters, after which the meeting commenced at 10:15 a.m. 
Agenda
 I. Approval of Minutes

Judge Bach asked the Commission members to approve the minutes from the previous meeting held on March 19, 2012.  The Commission unanimously approved the minutes without amendment.       

II. Personnel Matters 

Judge Bach announced the Commission’s decision to appoint Meredith Farrar-Owens as its new director.  Judge Bach noted that Ms. Farrar-Owens has been with the Sentencing Commission since its creation, and has served its Deputy Director for several years.   Judge Bach congratulated Ms. Farrar-Owens on her appointment.  
III. Immediate Sanction Probation Program – Pilot Project
Judge Bach introduced Marla Decker, Virginia’s Secretary of Public Safety, and Banci Tewolde, Deputy Secretary.  He asked Secretary Decker to address the next item on the agenda, the Immediate Sanction Probation Pilot Project.

Secretary Decker began by saying that Dr. Rick Kern (the Commission’s previous director, who passed away in December 2011) played a key role in introducing the immediate sanction probation concept in Virginia.  In 2010, the General Assembly adopted legislation authorizing the creation of two immediate sanction probation programs to target nonviolent offenders who violate the conditions of probation but have not been charged with a new crime (commonly referred to as “technical probation violators”). The program is intended to provide for swift and certain punishment for technical violations. State and local budget reductions, however, prevented the creation of a pilot project in Virginia.  Nonetheless, many Virginia officials remained interested in the concept.

In 2011, the Secretary‘s Office convened the Task Force on Alternatives for Nonviolent Offenders and asked the Task Force to develop a detailed framework for implementing this style of program in Virginia.  Dr. Kern provided tremendous assistance.  The Governor very much supports this initiative.  Legislation was introduced in the 2012 General Assembly with accompanying funding to implement pilot programs.  The legislation passed the Senate but was defeated in the House.  The Governor introduced another bill that did not commit new state monies in the hopes that the bill would pass.  That bill was also defeated. Following negotiations between the House and the Governor’s Office, budget language was crafted directing the Sentencing Commission to implement and oversee a pilot program, although this must be done without additional funding.  This language was adopted on April 25, 2012, during the Special Session.  
Ms. Decker stated that this program is important and she believes it will make a difference.  
The program is intended to provide for swift and certain punishment for technical violations. It is based on the concept that swift and certain punishment for bad behavior has a greater deterrent effect than punishment that is delayed, uncertain, and unspecified.   For offenders participating in the program, probation officers would have no discretion. An officer must have an offender immediately arrested upon any alleged violation of the conditions of probation and the officer must return an offender to court for each and every alleged violation. This swift and certain response to each violation does not occur uniformly today.  The legislation calls for an immediate sanction, or expedited, hearing in the court. If the court finds good cause to believe that the offender has violated the terms of probation, the judge may revoke up to 30 days of the previously suspended sentence.

Thus, the immediate sanction program has elements of swiftness and certainty of punishment that may be lacking in the current approach to handling technical violations.

Secretary Decker asked Ms. Tewolde to provide the Commission with additional details.  Ms. Tewolde stated that she has been contacted by several jurisdictions that are interested in becoming a pilot site.  She commented that Virginia will be a national model for others to follow.  It is important for Virginia to reserve the most expensive correctional resources (state prison beds) for offenders who most need to be there and to explore other options for technical violators.  The pilot program will test the “swift and certain approach” to see if can be as effective here as in Hawaii.  
Ms. Tewolde described the details of the bills introduced during the 2012 legislative session.  The final approved budget language was distributed to the Commission members.  
The language directs the Commission to implement the pilot program in up to four sites, administer the program, and evaluate the results.  The Commission, with concurrence of the chief judge of the circuit court and the Commonwealth’s attorney of the locality, will designate each pilot site. The Commission will develop protocols and procedures for the program. She said that the Department of Corrections (DOC) did not receive funding for this program, but the agency will absorb the cost.  Ms. Tewolde concluded by saying that the Commission must present a report on the implementation of the program, including preliminary recidivism results, to the Chief Justice, Governor, and the Chairmen of the House and Senate Courts of Justice Committees, the House Appropriations Committee, and Senate Finance Committee by October 1, 2013.  Ms. Farrar-Owens said that the Commission is looking forward to working with the Secretary’s office and DOC to implement this program.  She would provide the Commission with a progress report at the September meeting.  

Judge Humphreys was concerned about jurisdictions not selected as a pilot site nonetheless launching their own immediate sanction programs.  The budget language requires the Commission to gather statistics on every program.  He felt it would be difficult to gather data from those jurisdictions that chose different measuring tools.  Secretary Decker assured the Commission that she would speak to those jurisdictions and ask them to hold back from starting a program on their own.  She had hoped for ten pilot sites, but after careful thought she felt that number was too aggressive.  
Mr. Bryant asked what it meant for DOC to “absorb the cost.”  Ms. Tewolde responded by saying that the majority of the funding in the Governor’s original proposed budget was for drug testing and one additional probation officer position in each pilot site.  Since the number of pilot sites was reduced to four in the final budget language, DOC said they could absorb the extra expense.  Secretary Decker stated that DOC may move some resources to fund a dedicated probation officer in the four sites.  Mr. Bryant expressed concern that probation offices are understaffed currently and this type of program would have a serious impact on their operations.  Secretary Decker noted that additional funding has been moved to community corrections operations in the upcoming budget cycle.  

Judge Kemler asked when the program would start.  Ms. Farrar-Owens responded that she felt the pilot sites could be begin in the fall of 2012.  Judge Bach thanked Secretary Decker and Ms. Tewolde for their presentation.                  
IV. Crimes Committed in the Presence of Children – Study Update 

Ms. Laws presented an update on the Commission’s study of crimes committed in the presence of children.  She began by reminding the members that legislation was introduced during the 2008 General Assembly session that would have directed the Commission to conduct this study.  Although the legislation did not pass the General Assembly, the Commission accepted Senator Marsh’s proposal to conduct the study.  The goal is to identify crimes witnessed by children, to describe the nature of such crimes, and to determine how courts respond to and utilize information concerning the presence of children during the commission of the crime when sentencing the offender.  Based on analysis of the data, the Commission may decide to recommend revisions to the sentencing guidelines to account for the presence of children during the commission of an offense.

Because criminal justice databases available in the Commonwealth lack sufficient detail to identify offenses witnessed by children, this research requires a special data collection process.  In 2008, the Commission contacted Commonwealth’s Attorneys around the state for help in identifying cases that meet the study’s criteria.  By going to the Commission’s website, prosecutors are able to enter the offender’s identifying information and electronically transmit it to Commission staff for data storage and analysis.  In 2011, the Commission modified the sentencing guidelines cover sheet by adding a check box for individuals preparing the guidelines forms to indicate if a case involved a child witness.  This increased the reporting of such cases to the Commission.

Through March 9, 2012, 1,433 cases had been reported to the Commission.  Staff  have implemented a supplemental data collection to gather case details describing the nature of crimes committed in the presence of children.  As part of developing a comprehensive data collection instrument, staff reviewed nearly 1,000 Pre/Post-Sentence Investigation Reports (PSIs) provided by DOC.  She displayed the data collection instrument to the Commission members.  Witness-specific information, as well as relative location and involvement in a given offense, will be collected for each child.  Because of the uniqueness of this study, the data collection phase will be lengthy. 
Ms. Laws advised the Commission that this project will take up a significant amount of the staff’s time over the next four to five months.  She concluded by saying that she would provide the Commission with an update on the project at the next meeting.

V. Reporting Requirements for House Bill 897/Senate Bill 363 

Mr. Fridley presented the next item on the agenda:  reporting requirements specified in House Bill 897/Senate Bill 363, passed by the 2012 General Assembly.  
Mr. Fridley stated that House Bill 897/Senate Bill 363 will require the Commission to report information about cases involving certain crimes (child abuse/neglect, kidnapping, and several sexually-related offenses) to the Virginia Child Protection Accountability System.  The Child Protection Accountability System was created through legislation adopted by the 2009 General Assembly.  The stated goal was to make information on the response by the Department of Social Services (DSS) to reported cases of child abuse and neglect in the Commonwealth available to the public.  The legislation directed DSS to establish and maintain the System on a website available to the public.  In 2010, the General Assembly expanded the requirements to include additional information from the State Police and the Virginia Supreme Court.  
Per the requirements of House Bill 897/Senate Bill 363, the Commission will have to report information on sentences imposed for child abuse/neglect, kidnapping, and several sexually-related offenses, including (i) the name of the sentencing judge, (ii) the offense or offenses for which a sentence was imposed, (iii) the age of the victim and offender, (iv) the relationship between the victim and the offender, (v) the locality in which the offense occurred, (vi) the sentence imposed and the actual time served, (vii) whether the sentence was an upward or downward departure from the sentencing guidelines or within the sentencing guidelines, and (viii) the reasons given for the departure, if any.
Mr. Fridley advised that the Commission’s report to the Child Protection Accountability System would contain several footnotes and caveats.  The legislation calls for information on “sentences imposed for offenses listed”; however, the Commission’s sentencing information is based on the sentence given for the entire sentencing event and it is not provided by individual offense.  Furthermore, for events that include one or more of the designated offenses, the primary (most serious) offense may not be one of the offenses listed in the legislation.  In addition, a few pieces of information required by the legislation are not available or are not available in all cases:  the actual time that will be served, exact age of the victim (victim age is scored on the guidelines by age category not the specific age of the victim), and the victim-offender relationship (also scored based on category).  Finally, there are many factors that have an impact on sentencing outcomes that are not available or are not required for the report.  
Mr. Fridley presented a sample of the proposed report to be submitted to DSS.  He asked the Commission to provide feedback on the proposed report.  He noted that the report must be posted on the website maintained by DSS and must be available in print format.

Mr. Fridley reviewed the elements of the report.  He said that, since the actual time an offender will serve is not available, the report will show the effective sentence (imposed sentence less any suspended time) with a notation that an offender must serve 85% of the sentence.  
Judge Humphreys commented that most of the viewers (non-lawyers) will not understand some of the terminology used.  He suggested writing out “guilty plea” instead of plea.  Alford plea should also be reported as a guilty plea.  Judge Trumbo added that the report should reflect if there is a plea agreement.  He added there is a difference between pleading guilty and pleading guilty with an agreement between the prosecutor and the defendants.  Mr. Fridley said he would add that to the report.
Judge Humphreys suggested involving circuit judges in the development of the report.  

Judge Bass said he didn’t agree with the language stating that the sentence was agreed up on during a plea bargain.  He suggested new wording should be as a “result of a plea agreement.”  

Mr. Fridley asked Commission members if the report should include cases in which the primary offense was not one of those specified in the legislation, but one of the additional offenses was one of those specified.  An example was given in which the primary offense was forgery of a public record with an additional offense of indecent exposure.  Mr. Fridley noted that this case may or may not involve a child.  Judge Humphreys said if the staff could identify only the child-related offenses.  Mr. Fridley said that the data are insufficient to allow such distinction in all cases.  Judge Trumbo said if the statute requires the Commission to report the offenses listed in the statute, then the Commission should report all cases involving those offenses, whether one is the primary or an additional offense in any particular case.  Judge Humphreys concurred.  Judge Bach noted that “primary offense” is the Commission’s terminology.  He believed the Commission would have to report all offenses listed.  Mr. Bryant agreed.  The consensus of the Commission was to report on all cases involving offenses listed in the statute.  
Ms. Curtis asked if the Commission has to report on the misdemeanor offenses that do not end up in circuit court.  Mr. Fridley said that the Supreme Court is reporting on those offenses.   

Mr. Fridley then discussed the age factor that the statute requested.  The Commission does not collect specific victim age on the guidelines form.  The age range of the victim is calculated based on the sex offender risk assessment instrument.  He displayed the risk instrument and the victim age categories.  Mr. Fridley asked if the age should be reported, for example, as Age 10 to Adult or as unknown (since the actual age of the victim is not known).  Judge Humphreys stated his preference that it be reported as unknown because the legislation requires the age, not the approximate age.  Mr. Fridley suggested that victim age could be reported based on the statutory definition for the conviction offense (for example, indecent liberties with a child under the age of 15, as defined in § 18.2-370(A)).  Judge Bach said that, if the age is known, provide it on the report, otherwise mark the age as unknown.

Mr. Fridley said that the Commission will advise circuit court judges about the Child Protection Accountability System reporting requirements in a letter later that will be mailed later in June.  Judge Bach emphasized that is important for the letter to tell the judges that legislation adopted by the 2012 General Assembly requires that this information be reported.  Judge Humphreys suggested contacting Caroline Kirkpatrick, Educational Director at the Virginia Supreme Court, to inquire about being included on the training agenda at the next judicial conference, in order to explain the report in greater detail.  

Judge Kemler asked if the report would be provided to the judges on an annual basis.  Mr. Fridley said that copies of each jurisdiction’s report would be mailed out to the judges in that jurisdiction each year in advance of the posting date.  

Ms. Farrar-Owens asked the Commission if staff should advise judges when a departure reason is missing for one of the cases that will be included in the report.  Judge Bach said that the judges should be contacted.    
Mr. Fridley described how the judge’s departure reasons are recorded in the automated database.  Staff review each guidelines form submitted to the Commission and categorize the judge’s departure reason(s) based on a list of more than 300 categories.  Currently, the staff does not type in the exact wording of the judge’s departure reason(s).  Mr. Fridley asked the members if the staff should continue in this manner or, for the cases for which reporting is required, should staff begin to key in the actual wording from the judge.  Judge Trumbo asked about the potential cost to the Commission if the staff completed all the work to do that.  Ms. Farrar-Owens said that additional staff time would be necessary to type the exact wording of the departure reason.  She replied that she could estimate the cost the Commission based on the additional staff time.         
Judge Moore stated his preference to have his exact words recorded.  Judge Humphreys said there complaints could arise based on the categorization of departure reasons.  Judge Bass expressed concern that the categorized description on the proposed report would not provide a complete picture for someone looking at the report.  Ms. Smith supported the entering of the judge’s exact wording.  Judge Bach asked if the staff could key the entire departure reason.  Mr. Fridley responded that the data entry system could be modified to allow that.  

Judge Trumbo emphasized the need for staff to specify the costs of this bill.  Mr. Hagan requested staff to include this topic in the next Annual Report.  
Mr. Fridley concluded the presentation by saying that he would modify the proposed report to incorporate the member’s suggestions.  A revised draft would be sent to the members for their review in the next two weeks.    

VI. Issues from the Field
Turning the next item on the agenda, Mr. Fridley described an issue relating the sentencing guidelines that had arisen in the field.  Mr. Fridley said that a probation officer had been ordered to change the sentencing guidelines after the attorney for the Commonwealth advised the judge that probation violations could not be scored on the worksheet as prior convictions.  However, Virginia’s sentencing guidelines are based on data that historically included all types of supervision and suspended sentence violations as prior record.  The sentencing guidelines manual states that  the worksheets must be completed based on the rules specified within the manual; guidelines rules are not to be circumvented by factor bargaining; and agreements that require the preparer to calculate guidelines factors in a manner that conflicts with established rules or procedures shall have no bearing on the completion of the official guidelines submitted to the court.  
Mr. Fridley provided the Commission with copies of Jaccard v. Commonwealth, 268 Va. 56, 597 S.E.2d 30 (2004).  He asked Commission members if this court case or any other court case prohibited the scoring of probation violations or suspended sentence violations as prior convictions on Virginia’s voluntary sentencing guidelines.  Judge Humphreys said that he spoke to Dr. Kern about this issue a few years and concluded that this case did not have any impact on the instructions for completing Virginia’s discretionary sentencing guidelines.      
Judge Humphreys stated that probation officers should be advised to continue to score probation violations and suspended sentence violations as prior record until informed otherwise by the Commission. 
VII. Possible Topics for Guidelines Revisions
Ms. Farrar-Owens next presented a list of possible topics for staff to explore for sentencing guidelines revisions. She noted that staff closely monitors the sentencing guidelines system throughout the year.  Several sources of information are used to guide discussions about modifications to the guidelines system.  Commission staff meet with circuit court judges and Commonwealth’s attorneys at various times throughout the year, and these meetings provide an important forum for input.  In addition, the Commission operates a “hotline” phone system to assist users with any questions or concerns regarding the preparation of the guidelines.  It has also been a rich source of input and feedback from criminal justice professionals around the Commonwealth.  Moreover, the Commission conducts many training sessions over the course of a year and these sessions often provide information that is useful to the Commission.  Finally, staff examines compliance with the guidelines and departure patterns in order to pinpoint specific areas where the guidelines may need adjustment to better reflect current judicial thinking.  The opinions of the judiciary, as expressed in the reasons they write for departing from the guidelines, are very important in directing attention to areas of the guidelines that may require amendment.  Finally, staff examines those crimes not yet covered by the guidelines.  

Analysis of these topics would proceed with the Commission’s approval.  Staff proposes to:
· Explore the feasibility of adding the crime of conspiracy to steal property with aggregate value over $200 (§ 18.2-23(B));
· Explore the feasibility of adding the crime of larceny with intent to sell or distribute property valued at $200 or more or property with an aggregate value of $200 or more                                        (§ 18.2-108.01)
· Explore the feasibility of adding the crime of aggravated sexual battery by a  parent/grandparent with child age 13 to 17 (§ 18.2-67.3(A,3))
· Examine new crimes as possible additions to the list of violent offenses in 
       § 17.1-805 (this would require a statutory change)
For example: strangulation (§ 18.2-51.6), showing a child pornography or grooming video to a child (§ 18.2-374.4), using force or threats to encourage membership in street gang (§ 18.2-46.3), or unlawfully killing the fetus of another (§ 18.2-32.2)

· Examine the feasibility of refining guidelines for certain offenses or combination of offenses
For example:

Cases involving burglary of a non-dwelling and multiple counts of grand larceny
Cases involving burglary with a weapon and malicious wounding
Cases involving involuntary vehicular manslaughter (§ 18.2-36.1)
Cases involving certain drug offenders with prior convictions for possession or distribution, etc., of a Schedule I or II drug
VIII. Miscellaneous Items

Ms. Farrar-Owens discussed a few miscellaneous items with the Commission.

The National Association of Sentencing Commissions (NASC) will hold its 2012 conference in Chicago on August 5-7.  As the current president of NASC, Ms. Farrar-Owens will attend.  Members interested in attending should advise Ms. Farrar-Owens as soon as possible.  The preliminary agenda for the conference was included in the members’ materials.   

IX. Conference Room Dedication

In a brief ceremony, the Commission’s conference room was officially renamed and dedicated in honor of its long-time director, Dr. Kern.  The unveiling of a plaque completed the ceremony.  
Judge Bach concluded by reminding members of the dates for the remaining 2012 Commission meetings.  The Commission is scheduled to meet on September 10 and November 7 (which is a Wednesday).

With no further business on the agenda, the Commission adjourned at 12:15pm. 
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